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COUNCIL 
 

4.30 pm 12 December 2013 
COUNCIL CHAMBER, BRIGHTON TOWN HALL 

 
DRAFT MINUTES 

 
 

Present:  Councillors Cobb (Chair), Randall (Deputy Chair), Barnett, Bennett, 
Bowden, Brown, Buckley, Carden, Cox, Davey, Deane, Duncan, Fitch, 
Gilbey, Hamilton, Hawtree, Hyde, Janio, Jarrett, Jones, A Kitcat, J Kitcat, 
Lepper, Littman, Mac Cafferty, Marsh, Meadows, Mears, Mitchell, Morgan, 
A Norman, K Norman, Peltzer Dunn, Phillips, Pissaridou, Powell, Robins, 
Rufus, Shanks, Simson, Smith, Summers, Sykes, C Theobald, G Theobald, 
Wakefield, Wealls, Wells, West and Wilson 

 
 
 

PART ONE 
 
 
49. DEPUTATIONS FROM MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC. 
 
49.7 The Mayor then invited Mr Taylor as the spokesperson for the second deputation to 

come forward and address the Council; before the deputation was submitted Councillor 
G. Theobald requested that the notice of motion on the same topic listed as Agenda 
Item 61(c) be bought forward and considered after the deputation; the matter was put to 
the vote and the Council agreed, by simply majority, to take the associated notice of 
motion following on from Mr Taylor’s deputation. 
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49.8 Mr Taylor thanked the Mayor and presented his deputation: ‘The City of Brighton and 

Hove is somewhere we can all be very proud of, I’m particularly proud of Brighton and 
Hove being one of the newer Cities. One of Brighton’s greatest assets is that it is a City 
of great diversity. It welcomes everyone no matter what their background or lifestyle, it 
allows a freedom of expression that gives power to the individual. It doesn’t criticise, 
pass judgement or persecute minority interests. In simple words; no matter who you are, 
what you like or even dislike you will find it somewhere in the City of Brighton and Hove.  

 
A decision has been taken by Brighton and Hove Council not to accept the Brighton and 
Hove Motor Club application to run the 2014 Brighton speed trials on Madeira Drive. 
From the comments passed on to the club, this is predominantly due to a view that this 
event does not fit in with a modern Brighton. We believe this decision would be 
detrimental to the City both now and in the future.  

 
A great City is not judged solely on the present day which by its nature is transitory and 
fast moving, but it builds on the foundation of its past to create an exciting future, 
Brighton is renowned as the City of many cultures and prides itself on its longstanding 
combination of both the modern and the old. Its history is known throughout the United 
Kingdom and Worldwide. 

 
The Brighton speed trials is at the very heart of that heritage, Brighton has the very real 
and unique privilege of being the only holder of a specific act of Parliament that enables 
a motorsport trial of speed to take place on the public highway. It is ironic that at the 
same time as Brighton’s considering this decision there is work taking place at 
Westminster by the Motorsports Association to campaign for greater access to the 
public road network on mainland Britain for motorsport activities. 

 
Progress is being made in this regard with enthusiastic support from Local Authorities 
that recognise the huge benefits accrued by such events. Brighton has the enviable 
advantage but must surely seek to retain it’s unique position with the valuable legislation 
that it enjoys.  

 
The idea for the speed event in Brighton was first suggested in 1902 however it wasn’t 
until 2 years in 1905 that a local man Sir. Harry Preston persuaded the town corporation 
to surface Madeira Drive using the pioneering material of tarmac as its surface and this 
was in fact the first of it’s kind. 

 
The Town Council collaborated with the Automobile Club of Great Britain and Ireland 
later to become known as the Motorsports Association, to organise an event know as 
Brighton Motorweek which ran from the 19th-22nd July and consisted of a series of Motor 
races. 

 
The first event ran westwards from Black Rock to the Aquarium, the opposite direction 
to which the race currently runs, it attracted over 400 entries timed by the flying 
Kilometre. During the first event there were 3 world records set. The BHMC believe the 
trials have and continue to bring considerable economic benefit to the town resulting in 
hoteliers, restauranteurs and all manner of retailers enjoying the impact of the event. 

 
Motorsport is often misunderstood as a sport casually dismissed as an environmental 
catastrophe which in fact the opposite is true. Motorsport and it’s engineering challenges 
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have driven the development of all major environmental benefits to the internal 
combustion engine allowing ever greater efficiency in the power extracted, furthermore 
the rate of change within the sport enabled progress of mainstream technologies to be 
significantly sped up. 

 
This has included hybrid technology and kinetic energy recovery systems. We urge the 
Council not to throw away history but instead to look for inspiration to their forefathers 
on the Town Council. The loss of this even will also result in the closure of Brighton and 
Hove Motorclub after nearly 100 years and the loss to the Council of a tenant.’ 

 
49.9 Councillor Bowden replied: ‘We have a notice of motion which is being brought forward 

which tackles the same subject. Can I say first of all the recommendation not to proceed 
with your event next has absolutely nothing to do with ideology or this administration 
and I speak as someone who probably, maybe one of the only people, who have taken 
a motorcycle around Donnignton Park at high speed and has been a passenger going 
round the Isle of Manx TT circuit so there is no ideology involved in this but, very 
conveniently out of the notice of motion that is being presented by the opposition and in 
your submission, no mention has been made of the death in 2012 and the serious injury 
sustained by a motorcycle and sidecar combination.  

 
This is for purely safety grounds that officers are making this recommendation as the 
notice of motion makes clear; this will come to my Committee as a matter of report and 
those members of Committee will then take a vote on it. So until that report has been 
debated within in my Committee no decision on the future of your event is being taken 
but it is purely on safety grounds, and if I were to comment also on your deputation; 
businesses have to close.  

 
My inbox and fellow Ward Councillors and the Ward Councillors neighbouring Ward are 
inundated with complaints from residents who cannot access the beach. Businesses like 
Yellow Wave, the Volk’s Railway all have to close as a result of this event so we have to 
take into consideration, access issues as well as traditional. So I will not say anymore 
now because we are coming to a notice of motion which we will debate.’ 
 

49.10 The Mayor thanked Mr Taylor for attending the meeting and speaking on behalf of the 
deputation. She explained that the points had been noted and the deputation would be 
referred to the Economic Development & Culture Committee for consideration. The 
persons forming the deputation would be invited to attend the meeting and would be 
informed subsequently of any action to be taken or proposed in relation to the matter set 
out in the deputation. The Mayor noted that concluded the item. 

 


